Follow up to the European Parliament resolution on credit rating agencies: future perspectives, adopted by the Commission on 13 September 2011
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Analysis of the resolution and its requests and response to the requests and overview of the actions taken by the Commission or outlook of those actions which the Commission intends to take:

The Commission welcomes the European Parliament resolution on credit rating agencies (CRA).

The resolution addresses the same issues (overreliance, sovereign debt, civil liability, competition) that the Commission had identified in its public consultation of 5 November 2010 and that the services are currently assessing in an impact assessment with a view to present a legislative initiative in autumn 2011 ("CRA III"). The Commission will carefully consider the resolution and its proposed solutions in its policy work over the coming months.

The Commission shares the position of the Parliament on overreliance. The Parliament requests in this regard to strengthen internal risk management and increase the use of internal models which should be subject to validation by supervisors while smaller institutions should still be allowed to use external ratings. Such measures are considered in the preparation of the forthcoming proposal for a directive on the taking up and pursuit of the business of credit institutions and the prudential supervision of credit institutions and investment firms ("CRD IV"). The Parliament further calls on the ECB and national central banks to review their use of external ratings and to build up own expertise. The Commission supports this request.

The Parliament asks for increased disclosure of structured finance instruments in order to allow investors to make their own judgements on an informed basis. The Commission is supportive of this request and will consider appropriate measures in its legislative initiative expected in the autumn 2011 ("CRA III").

As regards possible ways to increase competition in the CRA sector, the resolution asks the Commission to assess the viability of setting up an independent European Credit Rating Foundation and a network of credit rating agencies. The Commission is currently assessing both options in the impact assessment for CRA III.

On sovereign ratings, the Resolution suggests enhanced disclosure and an explanation of methodologies.  The Commission supports this approach and will consider such measure in its future CRA III legislative proposal.

On civil liability, the Resolution recommends that the civil liability of rating agencies in the event of gross negligence should be defined in a consistent way and anchored in national civil law. The Commission supports this approach in principle and is further analysing ways to ensure that national civil law provides for civil liability of credit rating agencies towards investors in the on-going impact assessment.

As a conclusion, the Commission supports the Parliament Resolution on credit rating agencies, even if some of the options, as acknowledged in the Resolution itself, need some further analysis.
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